Scout’s Dishonor
by

Eyes Right

Springfield, VA   - I was unceremoniously ejected from the Cub Scouts at age 8.  Mrs. Pfirman did it, and with considerable cause.  I had been a rather lousy scout from the start, and when the weekly meetings in the basement of her home on Foote Avenue in Bellevue, Kentucky conflicted with the television show, Dragnet, I stopped attending.  After a few weeks, Mrs. Pfirman contacted my mom to ask if I was ill.  It was then that I was found out to be not only a skipper, but a liar, as I had told my mom that I was at Cub Scouts, but, in truth, I was at Timmy Loughlan’s house intently watching Jack Webb catch the bad guys.
So it came as something of a total shock when I was asked recently to be the featured speaker at an Eagle Scout induction ceremony for one of my students.  Surely a mistake had been made?  Had the organizers not checked Boy Scouts records from the 1950’s to ensure that an infidel would not soil this rite of passage?
Apparently not.  It seems the fact that I am one of this young man’s high school teachers is both a necessary and sufficient reason for the invitation.  Once the ceremony began, on the altar in a local Methodist church, my role became clear, namely to represent the educational component of the Eagle candidate’s preparation.  Kind words were spoken by his Scoutmaster, his pastor, and then it was my turn.  Fortunately, I had heeded the Boy Scout motto, “Be Prepared.”

About an hour before I left home for the induction, I had googled “Boy Scouts.”  A wealth of information immediately flowed onto my computer screen.  I learned that the scouting movement began not in the U.S., but in Britain, in 1907, by a war hero, Robert Baden-Powell.  He had written a manual of surviving in the wild based on his experiences in Africa.   Three years later, an American from Chicago, met Baden-Powell in London and was so impressed that, upon his return to the U.S., founded the Boy Scouts of America.
Right from the start there was a Christian component to the scouting movement in the U.S.  The Young Men’s Christian Association (YMCA) was one of the initial partners in developing a national support group to popularize scouting, and today many of Scouting’s activities are held in churches. The first words of the Scout’s oath are, “On my honor I will do my best to do my duty to God and my country…”  It should be no surprise, therefore, that membership rules still exclude atheists and agnostics, but such was the case when there was public furor over such decisions to exclude [which was upheld by the Supreme Court].  Fortunately, no one checked my current religious status before asking me to speak.

In my research I also learned that 11 of the 12 astronauts who have walked on the Moon have been among the 110 million Scouts since its inception 100 years ago.  Among the other notables has been President Gerald Ford, who credited much of his success in athletics and politics with his scouting background.    I suppose that I am still counted among those millions of former Scouts, even though my stay was brief and tainted.  But I did do my ‘Good Turn’ that evening by speaking on behalf of the Eagle candidate.  Mrs. Pfirman would have been proud.
I thought you might like to know.
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